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BOOK I


THE WOMAN IN PURPLE


I


WHERE IS BELA?


A high and narrow gate of carefully joined boards, standing ajar
in a fence of the same construction! What is there in this to
rouse a whole neighbourhood and collect before it a group of
eager, anxious, hesitating people?


I will tell you.


This fence is no ordinary fence, and this gate no ordinary gate;
nor is the fact of the latter standing a trifle open, one to be
lightly regarded or taken an inconsiderate advantage of. For this
is Judge Ostrander's place, and any one who knows Shelby or the
gossip of its suburbs, knows that this house of his has not opened
its doors to any outsider, man or woman, for over a dozen years;
nor have his gates—in saying which, I include the great one in
front—been seen in all that time to gape at any one's instance or
to stand unclosed to public intrusion, no, not for a moment. The
seclusion sought was absolute. The men and women who passed and
repassed this corner many times a day were as ignorant as the
townspeople in general of what lay behind the grey, monotonous
exterior of the weather-beaten boards they so frequently brushed
against. The house was there, of course,—they all knew the house,
or did once—but there were rumours (no one ever knew how they
originated) of another fence, a second barrier, standing a few
feet inside the first and similar to it in all respects, even to
the gates which corresponded exactly with these outer and visible
ones and probably were just as fully provided with bolts and bars.


To be sure, these were reports rather than acknowledged facts, but
the possibility of their truth roused endless wonder and gave to
the eccentricities of this well-known man a mysterious
significance which lost little or nothing in the slow passage of
years.


And now! in the freshness of this summer morning, without warning
or any seeming reason for the change, the strict habit of years
has been broken into and this gate of gates is not only standing
unlocked before their eyes, but a woman—a stranger to the town as
her very act shows—has been seen to enter there!—to enter, but
not come out; which means that she must still be inside, and
possibly in the very presence of the judge.


Where is Bela? Why does he allow his errands—But it was Bela, or
so they have been told, who left this gate ajar … he, the awe
and terror of the town, the enormous, redoubtable, close-mouthed
negro, trusted as man is seldom trusted, and faithful to his
trust, yes, up to this very hour, as all must acknowledge, in
spite of every temptation (and they had been many and alluring) to
disclose the secret of this home of which he was not the least
interesting factor. What has made him thus suddenly careless, he
who has never been careless before? Money? A bribe from the woman
who had entered there?


Impossible to believe, his virtue has always been so impeccable,
his devotion to his strange and dominating master so sturdy and so
seemingly unaffected by time and chance!


Yet, what else was there to believe? There stood the gate with the
pebble holding it away from the post; and here stood half the
neighbourhood, staring at that pebble and at the all but invisible
crack it made where an opening had never been seen before, in a
fascination which had for its motif, not so much the knowledge
that these forbidden precincts had been invaded by a stranger, as
that they were open to any intruding foot—that they, themselves,
if they had courage enough, might go in, just as this woman had
gone in, and see—why, what she is seeing now—the unknown,
unguessed reason for all these mysteries;—the hidden treasure or
the hidden sorrow which would explain why he, their first citizen,
the respected, even revered judge of their highest court, should
make use of such precautions and show such unvarying determination
to bar out all comers from the place he called his home.


It had not always been so. Within the memory of many there it had
been an abode of cheer and good fellowship. Not a few of the men
and women now hesitating before its portals could boast of meals
taken at the judge's ample board, and of evenings spent in
animated conversation in the great room where he kept his books
and did his writing.


But that was before his son left him in so unaccountable a manner;
before—yes, all were agreed on this point—before that other
bitter ordeal of his middle age, the trial and condemnation of the
man who had waylaid and murdered his best friend.


Though the effect of these combined sorrows had not seemed to be
immediate (one month had seen both); though a half-year had
elapsed before all sociability was lost in extreme self-
absorption, and a full one before he took down the picket-fence
which had hitherto been considered a sufficient protection to his
simple grounds, and put up these boards which had so completely
isolated him from the rest of the world, it was evident enough to
the friends who recalled his look and step as he walked the
streets with Algernon Etheridge on one side and his brilliant,
ever-successful son on the other, that the change now observable
in him was due to the violent sundering of these two ties.
Affections so centred wreck the lives from which they are torn;
and Time, which reconciles most men to their losses, had failed to
reconcile him to his. Grief slowly settled into confirmed
melancholy, and melancholy into the eccentricities of which I have
spoken and upon which I must now enlarge a trifle further, in
order that the curiosity and subsequent action of the small group
of people in whom we are interested may be fully understood and,
possibly, in some degree pardoned.


Judge Ostrander was, as I have certainly made you see, a recluse
of the most uncompromising type; but he was such for only half his
time. From ten in the morning till five in the afternoon, he came
and went like any other citizen, fulfilling his judicial duties
with the same scrupulous care as formerly and with more
affability. Indeed, he showed at times, and often when it was
least expected, a mellowness of temper quite foreign to him in his
early days. The admiration awakened by his fine appearance on the
bench was never marred now by those quick and rasping tones of an
easily disturbed temper which had given edge to his invective when
he stood as pleader in the very court where he now presided as
judge. But away from the bench, once quit of the courthouse and
the town, the man who attempted to accost him on his way to his
carriage or sought to waylay him at his own gate, had need of all
his courage to sustain the rebuff his presumption incurred.


One more detail and I will proceed with my story.


The son, a man of great ability who was making his way as a
journalist in another city, had no explanation to give of his
father's peculiarities. Though he never came to Shelby—the
rupture between the two, if rupture it were, seeming to be
complete—there were many who had visited him in his own place of
business and put such questions concerning the judge and his
eccentric manner of living as must have provoked response had the
young man had any response to give. But he appeared to have none.
Either he was as ignorant as themselves of the causes which had
led to his father's habit of extreme isolation, or he showed
powers of dissimulation hardly in accordance with the other traits
of his admirable character.


All of which closed inquiry in this direction, but left the maw of
curiosity unsatisfied.


And unsatisfied it had remained up to this hour, when through
accident—or was it treachery—the barrier to knowledge was down
and the question of years seemed at last upon the point of being
answered.


II


WAS HE LIVING?—WAS HE DEAD?


Meantime, a fussy, talkative man was endeavouring to impress the
rapidly collecting crowd with the advisability of their entering
all together and approaching the judge in a body.


"We can say that we felt it to be our dooty to follow this woman
in," he argued. "We don't know who she is, or what her errand is.
She may mean harm; I've heard of such things, and are we goin' to
see the judge in danger and do nothin'?"


"Oh, the woman's all right," spoke up another voice. "She has a
child with her. Didn't you say she had a child with her, Miss
Weeks?"


"Yes, and—"


"Tell us the whole story, Miss Weeks. Some of us haven't heard it.
Then if it seems our duty as his neighbours and well-wishers to go
in, we'll just go in."


The little woman towards whom this appeal—or shall I say command-
-was directed, flushed a fine colour under so many eyes, but
immediately began her ingenuous tale. She had already related it a
half dozen times into as many sympathising ears, but she was not
one to shirk publicity, for all her retiring manners and meekness
of disposition.


It was to this effect:


She was sitting in her front window sewing. (Everybody knew that
this window faced the end of the lane in which they were then
standing.) The blinds were drawn but not quite, being held in just
the desired position by a string. Naturally, she could see out
without being very plainly seen herself; and quite naturally, too,
since she had watched the same proceeding for years, she had her
eyes on this gate when Bela, prompt to the minute as he always
was, issued forth on his morning walk to town for the day's
supplies.


Always exact, always in a hurry—knowing as he did that the judge
would not leave for court till his return—he had never, in all
the eight years she had been sitting in that window making button-
holes, shown any hesitation in his methodical relocking of the
gate and subsequent quick departure.


But this morning he had neither borne himself with his usual
spirit nor moved with his usual promptitude. Instead of stepping
at once into the lane, he had lingered in the gate-way peering to
right and left and pushing the gravel aside with his foot in a way
so unlike himself that the moment he was out of sight, she could
not help running down the lane to see if her suspicions were
correct.


And they were. Not only had he left the gate unlocked, but he had
done so purposely. The movement he had made with his foot had been
done for the purpose of pushing into place a small pebble, which,
as all could see, lay where it would best prevent the gate from
closing.


What could such treachery mean, and what was her neighbourly duty
under circumstances so unparalleled? Should she go away, or stop
and take one peep just to see that there really was another and
similar fence inside of this one? She had about decided that it
was only proper for her to enter and make sure that all was right
with the judge, when she experienced that peculiar sense of being
watched with which all of us are familiar, and turning quickly
round, saw a woman looking at her from the road,—a woman all in
purple even to the veil which hid her features. A little child was
with her, and the two must have stepped into the road from behind
some of the bushes, as neither of them were anywhere in sight when
she herself came running down from the corner.


It was enough to startle any one, especially as the woman did not
speak but just stood silent and watchful till Miss Weeks in her
embarrassment began to edge away towards home in the hope that the
other would follow her example and so leave the place free for her
to return and take the little peep she had promised herself.


But before she had gone far, she realised that the other was not
following her, but was still standing in the same spot, watching
her through a veil the like of which is not to be found in Shelby,
and which in itself was enough to rouse a decent woman's
suspicions.


She was so amazed at this that she stepped back and attempted to
address the stranger. But before she had got much further than a
timid and hesitating Madam, the woman, roused into action possibly
by her interference, made a quick gesture suggestive of impatience
if not rebuke, and moving resolutely towards the gate Miss Weeks
had so indiscreetly left unguarded, pushed it open and disappeared
within, dragging the little child after her.


The audacity of this act, perpetrated without apology before Miss
Weeks' very eyes, was too much for that lady's equanimity. She
stopped stock-still, and, as she did so, beheld the gate swing
heavily to and stop an inch from the post, hindered as we know by
the intervening pebble. She had scarcely got over the shock of
this when plainly from the space beyond she heard a second
creaking noise, then the swinging to of another gate, followed,
after a breathless moment of intense listening, by a series of
more distant sounds, which could only be explained by the
supposition that the house door had been reached, opened and
passed.


"And you didn't follow?"


"I didn't dare."


"And she's in there still?"


"I haven't seen her come out."


"Then what's the matter with you?" called out a burly, high-strung
woman, stepping hastily from the group and laying her hand upon
the gate still standing temptingly ajar. "It's no time for
nonsense," she announced, as she pushed it open and stepped
promptly in, followed by the motley group of men and women who, if
they lacked courage to lead, certainly showed willingness enough
to follow.


One glance and they felt their courage rewarded.


Rumour, which so often deceives, proved itself correct in this
case. A second gate confronted them exactly like the first even to
the point of being held open by a pebble placed against the post.
And a second fence also! built upon the same pattern as the one
they had just passed through; the two forming a double barrier as
mysterious to contemplate in fact as it had ever been in fancy. In
gazing at these fences and the canyon-like walk stretching between
them, the band of curious invaders forgot their prime errand. Many
were for entering this path whose terminus they could not see for
the sharp turns it took in rounding either corner. Among them was
a couple of girls who had but one thought, as was evinced by their
hurried whispers. "If it looks like this in the daytime, what must
it be at night!" To which came the quick retort: "I've heard that
the judge walks here. Imagine it under the moon!"


But whatever the mysteries of the place, a greater one awaited
them beyond, and presently realising this, they burst with one
accord through the second gate into the mass of greenery, which,
either from neglect or intention, masked this side of the
Ostrander homestead.


Never before had they beheld so lawless a growth or a house so
completely lost amid vines and shrubbery. So unchecked had been
the spread of verdure from base to chimney, that the impression
made by the indistinguishable mass was one of studied secrecy and
concealment. Not a window remained in view, and had it not been
for some chance glimmers here and there where some small,
unguarded portion of the enshrouded panes caught and reflected the
sunbeams, they could not have told where they were located in
these once well-known walls.


Two solemn fir trees, which were all that remained of an old-time
and famous group, kept guard over the untended lawn, adding their
suggestion of age and brooding melancholy to the air of desolation
infecting the whole place. One might be approaching a tomb for all
token that appeared of human presence. Even sound was lacking. It
was like a painted scene—a dream of human extinction.


Instinctively the women faltered and the men drew back; then the
very silence caused a sudden reaction, and with one simultaneous
rush, they made for the only entrance they saw and burst without
further ceremony into the house.


A common hall and common furnishings confronted them. They had
entered at the side and were evidently close upon the kitchen.
More they could not gather; for blocked as the doorway was by
their crowding figures, the little light which sifted in over
their heads was not enough to show up details.


But it was even darker in the room towards which their determined
leader now piloted them. Here there was no light at all; or if
some stray glimmer forced its way through the network of leaves
swathing the outer walls, it was of too faint a character to reach
the corners or even to make the furniture about them
distinguishable.


Halting with one accord in what seemed to be the middle of the
uncarpeted floor, they waited for some indication of a clear
passageway to the great room where the judge would undoubtedly be
found in conversation with his strange guest, unless, forewarned
by their noisy entrance, he should have risen already to meet
them. In that case they might expect at any minute to see his tall
form emerging in anger upon them through some door at present
unseen.


This possibility, new to some but recognised from the first by
others, fluttered the breasts of such as were not quite impervious
to a sense of their own presumption, and as they stood in a close
group, swaying from side to side in a vain endeavour to see their
way through the gloom before them, the whimper of a child and the
muttered ejaculations of the men testified that the general
feeling was one of discontent which might very easily end in an
outburst of vociferous expression.


But the demon of curiosity holds fast and as soon as their eyes
had become sufficiently used to the darkness to notice the faint
line of light marking the sill of a door directly in front of
them, they all plunged forward in spite of the fear I have
mentioned.


The woman of the harsh voice and self-satisfied demeanour, who had
started them upon this adventure, was still ahead; but even she
quailed when, upon laying her hand upon the panel of the door she
was the first to reach, she felt it to be cold and knew it to be
made not of wood but of iron. How great must be the treasure or
terrible the secret to make necessary such extraordinary
precautions! Was it for her to push open this door, and so come
upon discoveries which—


But here her doubts were cut short by finding herself face to face
with a heavy curtain instead of a yielding door. The pressure of
the crowd behind had precipitated her past the latter into a small
vestibule which acted as an ante-chamber to the very room they
were in search of.


The shock restored her self-possession. Bracing herself, she held
her place for a moment, while she looked back, with a finger laid
on her lip. The light was much better here and they could all see
both the move she made and the expression which accompanied it.


"Look at this!" she whispered, pushing the curtain inward with a
quick movement.


Her hand had encountered no resistance. There was nothing between
them and the room beyond but a bit of drapery.


"Now hark, all of you," fell almost soundlessly from her lips, as
she laid her own ear against the curtain.


And they hearkened.


Not a murmur came from within, not so much as the faintest rustle
of clothing or the flutter of a withheld breath. All was perfectly
still—too still. As the full force of this fact impressed itself
upon them, a blankness settled over their features. The
significance of this undisturbed quiet was making itself felt. If
the two were there, or if he were there alone, they would
certainly hear some movement, voluntary or involuntary—and they
could hear nothing. Was the woman gone? Had she found her way out
front while they approached from the rear? And the judge! Was he
gone also?—this man of inalterable habits—gone before Bela's
return—a thing he had not been known to do in the last twelve
years? No, no, this could not be. Yet even this supposition was
not so incredible as that he should still be here and SILENT. Men
like him do not hold their peace under a provocation so great as
the intrusion of a mob of strangers into a spot where he never
anticipated seeing anybody, nor had seen anybody but his man Bela
for years. Soon they would hear his voice. It was not in nature
for him to be as quiet as this in face of such audacity.


Yet who could count upon the actions of an Ostrander, or reckon
with the imperious whims of a man mysterious beyond all
precedent?—He may be there but silent, or—


A single glance would settle all.


The woman drew the curtain.


Sunshine! A stream of it, dazzling them almost to blindness and
sending them, one and all, pellmell back upon each other! However
dismal the approach, here all was in brilliant light with every
evidence before them of busy life.


The room was not only filled, but crammed, with furniture. This
was the first thing they noticed; then, as their blinking eyes
became accustomed to the glare and to the unexpected confusion of
tables and chairs and screens and standing receptacles for books
and pamphlets and boxes labelled and padlocked, they beheld
something else; something, which once seen, held the eye from
further wandering and made the apprehensions from which they had
suffered sink into insignificance before a real and only too
present terror.


The judge was there! but in what a condition.


From the end of the forty foot room, his seated figure confronted
them, silent, staring and unmoving. With clenched fingers gripping
the arms of his great chair, and head held forward, he looked like
one frozen at the moment of doom, such the expression of features
usually so noble, and now almost unrecognisable were it not for
the snow of his locks and his unmistakable brow.


Frozen! Not an eyelash quivered, nor was there any perceptible
movement in his sturdy chest. His eyes were on their eyes, but he
saw no one; and down upon his head and over his whole form the
sunshine poured from a large window let into the ceiling directly
above him, lighting up the strained and unnatural aspect of his
remarkable countenance and bringing into sharp prominence the
commonplace objects cluttering the table at his elbow; such as his
hat and gloves, and the bundle of papers he had doubtless made
ready for court.


Was he living? Was he dead?—stricken by the sight of so many
faces in a doorway considered sacred from all intrusion? No! the
emotion capable of thus transforming the features of so strong a
man must have a deeper source than that. The woman was to blame
for this—the audacious, the unknown, the mysteriously clad woman.
Let her be found. Let her be made to explain herself and the
condition into which she had thrown this good man.


Indignation burst into words, and pity was beginning to voice
itself in inarticulate murmurs which swelled and ebbed, now
louder, now more faintly as the crowd surged forward or drew back,
appalled by that moveless, breathless, awe-compelling figure.
Indignation and pity were at their height when the strain which
held them all in one common leash was loosed by the movement of a
little child.


Attracted possibly by what it did not understand, or simply made
fearless because of its non-comprehension of the mystery before
him, a curly-haired boy suddenly escaped its mother's clutch, and,
toddling up by a pathway of his own to the awesome form in the
great chair, laid his little hand on the judge's rigid arm and,
looking up into his face, babbled out:


"Why don't you get up, man? I like oo better up."


A breathless moment; then the horrified murmur rose here, there
and everywhere: "He's dead! He's dead!" and the mother, with a
rush, caught the child back, and confusion began its reign, when
quietly and convincingly a bluff and masculine voice spoke from
the doorway behind them and they heard:


"You needn't be frightened. In an hour or a half-hour he will be
the same as ever. My aunt has such attacks. They call it
catalepsy."


III


BELA THE REDOUBTABLE


CATALEPSY!


A dread word to the ignorant.


Imperceptibly the crowd dwindled; the most discreet among them
quite content to leave the house; others, with their curiosity
inflamed anew, to poke about and peer into corners and curtained
recesses while the opportunity remained theirs and the man of whom
they stood in fear sat lapsed in helpless unconsciousness. A few,
and these the most thoughtful, devoted all their energies to a
serious quest for the woman and child whom they continued to
believe to be in hiding somewhere inside the walls she had so
audaciously entered.


Among these was Miss Weeks whose importance none felt more than
herself, and it was at her insistence and under her advice (for
she only, of all who remained, had ever had a previous
acquaintance with the house) that the small party decided to start
their search by a hasty inspection of the front hall. As this
could not be reached from the room where its owner's motionless
figure sat at its grim watch, they were sidling hastily out, with
eyes still turned back in awful fascination upon those other eyes
which seemed to follow all their movements and yet gave no token
of life, when a shout and scramble in the passages beyond cut
short their intent and held them panting and eager, each to his
place.


"They've seen her! They've found her!" ran in quick, whispered
suggestion from lip to lip, and some were for rushing to see.


But Miss Weeks' trim and precise figure blocked the doorway, and
she did not move.


"Hark!" she murmured in quick admonishment; "what is that other
sound? Something is happening—something dreadful. What is it? It
does not seem to be near here yet, but it is coming—coming."


Frightened in spite of themselves, both by her manner and tone,
they drew their gaze from the rigid figure in the chair, and, with
bated breaths and rapidly paling cheeks, listened to the distant
murmur on the far-off road, plainly to be heard pulsing through
the nearer sounds of rushing feet and chattering voices in the
rooms about.


What was it? They could not guess, and it was with unbounded
relief they pressed forward to greet the shadowy form of a young
girl hurrying towards them from the rear, with news in her face.
She spoke quickly and before Miss Weeks could frame her question.


"The woman is gone. Harry Doane saw her sliding out behind us just
after we came in. She was hiding in some of the corners here, and
slipped out by the kitchen-way when we were not looking. He has
gone to see—"


But interesting as this was, the wonder of the now rapidly
increasing hubbub was more so. A mob was at the gates! Men, women
and children shouting, panting and making loud calls.


Breathlessly Miss Weeks cut the girl's story short; breathlessly
she rushed to the nearest window, and, helped by willing hands,
succeeded in forcing it up and tearing a hole in the vines,
through which they one and all looked out in eager excitement.


A motley throng of people were crowding in through the double
gateway. Some one was in their grasp. Was it the woman? No; it was
Bela! Bela, the giant! Bela, the terror of the town, but no longer
a terror now but a struggling, half-fainting figure, fighting to
free itself and get in advance, despite some awful hurt which
blanched his coal-black features into an indescribable hue and
made his great limbs falter and his gasping mouth writhe in
anguish while still keeping his own and making his way, by sheer
force of will, up the path and the two steps of entrance—his body
alternately sinking back or plunging forward as those in the rear
or those in front got the upper hand.


It was an awful and a terrifying sight to little Miss Weeks and,
screaming loudly, she left her window and ran, scattering her
small party before her like sheep, not into the near refuge of the
front hall and its quiet parlours, but into the very spot towards
which this mob seemed headed—the great library pulsing with its
own terror, in the shape of the yet speechless and unconscious man
to whom the loudest noise and the most utter silence were yet as
one, and the worst struggle of human passion a blank lost in
unmeaning chaos.


Why this instinctive move? She could not tell. Impulse prevailed,
and without a thought she flew into Judge Ostrander's presence,
and, gazing wildly about, wormed her way towards a heavily carved
screen guarding a distant corner, and cowered down behind it.


What awaited her?


What awaited the judge?


As the little woman shook with terror in her secret hiding-place
she felt that she had played him false; that she had no right to
save herself by the violation of a privacy she should have held in
awe. She was paying for her temerity now, paying for it with every
terrible moment that her suspense endured. The gasping, struggling
men, the frantic negro, were in the next room now—she could catch
the sound of the latter's panting breath rising above the clamour
of strange entreaties and excited cries with which the air was
full; then a quick, hoarse shout of "Judge! Judge!" rose in the
doorway, and she became conscious of the presence of a headlong,
rushing force struck midway into silence as the frozen figure of
his master flashed upon the negro's eyes;—then,—a growl of
concentrated emotion, uttered almost in her ear, and the screen
which had been her refuge was violently thrust away from before
her, and in its place she beheld a terrible being standing over
her, in whose eyes, dilating under this fresh surprise, she beheld
her doom, even while recognising that if she must suffer it would
be simply as an obstacle to some goal at her back which he must
reach—now—before he fell in his blood and died.


What was this goal? As she felt herself lifted, nay, almost hurled
aside, she turned to see and found it to be a door before which
the devoted Bela had now thrown himself, guarding it with every
inch of his powerful but rapidly sinking body, and chattering
defiance with his bloodless, quivering lips—a figure terrible in
anger, sublime in purpose, and piteous in its failing energies.


"Back! all of you!" he cried, and stopped, clutching at the door-
casing on either side to hold himself erect. "You cannot come in
here. This is the judge's—"


Not even his iron resolve or once unequalled physique could stand
the sapping of the terrible gash which disfigured his forehead. He
had been run over by an automobile in a moment of blind
abstraction, and his hurt was mortal. But though his tongue
refused to finish, his eye still possessed its power to awe and
restrain. Though the crowd had followed him almost into the centre
of the room, they felt themselves held back by the spirit of this
man, who as long as he lived and breathed would hold himself a
determined barrier between them and what he had been set to guard.


As long as he lived and breathed. Alas! that would be but a little
while now. Already his head, held erect by the passion of his
purpose, was sinking on his breast; already his glazing eye was
losing its power of concentration, when with a final rally of his
decaying strength, he started erect again and cried out in
terrible appeal:


"I have disobeyed the judge, and, as you see, it has killed him.
Do not make me guilty of giving away his secret. Swear that you
will leave this door unpassed; swear that no one but his son shall
ever turn this lock; or I will haunt you, I, Bela, man by man,
till you sink in terror to your graves. Swear! sw—"


The last adjuration ended in a moan. His head fell forward again
and in that intense moment of complete silence they could hear the
splash of his life-blood as it dropped from his forehead on to the
polished boards beneath; then he threw up his arms and fell in a
heap to the floor.


They had not been driven to answer. Wherever that great soul had
gone, his ears were no longer open to mortal promise, nor would
any oath from the lip of man avail to smooth his way into the
shadowy unknown.


"Dead!" broke from little Miss Weeks as she flung herself down in
reckless abandonment at his side. She had never known an agitation
beyond some fluttering woman's hope she had stifled as soon as
born, and now she knelt in blood. "Dead!" she again repeated. And
there was no one this time to cry: "You need not be frightened; in
a few minutes he will be himself again." The master might reawaken
to life, but never more the man.


A solemn hush, then a mighty sigh of accumulated emotion swept
from lip to lip, and the crowd of later invaders, already abashed
if not terrified by the unexpected spectacle of suspended
animation which confronted them from the judge's chair, shrank
tumultuously back as little Miss Weeks advanced upon them, holding
out her meagre arms in late defence of the secret to save which
she had just seen a man die.


"Let us do as he wished," she prayed. "I feel myself much to
blame. What right had we to come in here?"


"The fellow was hurt. We were just bringing him home," spoke up a
voice, rough with the surprise of unaccustomed feeling. "If he had
let us carry him, he might have been alive this minute; but he
would run and struggle to keep us back. He says he killed his
master. If so, his death is a retribution. Don't you say so,
fellows? The judge was a good man—-"


"Hush! hush! the judge is all right," admonished one of the party;
"he'll be waking up soon"; and then, as every eye flew in fresh
wonder towards the chair and its impassive occupant, the low
whisper was heard,—no one ever could tell from whose lips it
fell: "If we are ever to know this wonderful secret, now is the
time, before he wakes and turns us out of the house."


No one in authority was present; no one representing the law, not
even a doctor; only haphazard persons from the street and a few
neighbours who had not been on social terms with the judge for
years and never expected to be so again. His secret!—always a
source of wonder to every inhabitant of Shelby, but lifted now
into a matter of vital importance by the events of the day and the
tragic death of the negro! Were they to miss its solution, when
only a door lay between it and them—a door which they might not
even have to unlock? If the judge should rouse,—if from a source
of superstitious terror he became an active one, how pat their
excuse might be. They were but seeking a proper place—a couch—a
bed—on which to lay the dead man. They had been witness to his
hurt; they had been witness to his death, and were they to leave
him lying in his blood, to shock the eyes of his master when he
came out of his long swoon? No tongue spoke these words, but the
cunning visible in many an eye and the slight start made by more
than one eager foot in the direction of the forbidden door gave
Miss Weeks sufficient warning of what she might expect in another
moment. Making the most of her diminutive figure,—such a
startling contrast to the one which had just dominated there!—she
was about to utter an impassioned appeal to their honour, when the
current of her and their thoughts, as well as the direction of all
looks, was changed by a sudden sense common to all, of some
strange new influence at work in the room, and turning, they
beheld the judge upon his feet, his mind awakened, but his eyes
still fixed—an awesome figure; some thought more awesome than
before; for the terror which still held him removed from all
about, was no longer passive but active and had to do with what no
man there could understand or alleviate. Death was present with
them—he saw it not. Strangers were making havoc with his
solitude—he was as oblivious of their presence as he had been
unconscious of it before. His faculties and all his attention were
absorbed by the thought which had filled his brain when the cogs
of that subtle mechanism had slipped and his faculties paused
inert.


This was shown by his first question:


"WHERE IS THE WOMAN?"


It was a cry of fear; not of mastery.


IV


"AND WHERE WAS I WHEN ALL THIS HAPPENED?"


The intensity of the question, the compelling, self-forgetful
passion of the man, had a startling effect upon the crowd of
people huddled before him. With one accord, and without stopping
to pick their way, they made for the open doorway, knocking the
smaller pieces of furniture about and creating havoc generally.
Some fled the house; others stopped to peer in again from behind
the folds of the curtain which had been only partially torn from
its fastenings. Miss Weeks was the only one to stand her ground.


When the room was quite cleared and the noise abated (it was a
frightful experience to see how little the judge had been affected
by all this hubbub of combined movement and sound), she stepped
within the line of his vision and lifted her feeble and
ineffectual hand in an effort to attract his attention to herself.


But he did not notice her, any more than he had noticed the
others. Still looking in the one direction, he cried aloud in
troubled tones:


"She stood there! the woman stood there and I saw her! Where is
she now?"


"She is no longer in the house," came in gentle reply from the
only one in or out of the room courageous enough to speak. "She
went out when she saw us coming. We knew that she had no right to
be here. That is why we intruded ourselves, sir. We did not like
the looks of her, and so followed her in to prevent mischief."


"Ah!"


The expletive fell unconsciously. He seemed to be trying to adjust
himself to some mental experience he could neither share with
others nor explain to himself.


"She was here, then?—a woman with a little child? It wasn't an
illusion, a—." Memory was coming back and with it a realisation
of his position. Stopping short, he gazed down from his great
height upon the trembling little body of whose identity he had but
a vague idea, and thundered out in great indignation:


"How dared you! How dared she!" Then as his mind regained its full
poise, "And how, even if you had the temerity to venture an
entrance here, did you manage to pass my gates? They are never
open. Bela sees to that."


Bela!


He may have observed the pallor which blanched her small, tense
features as this name fell so naturally from his lips, or some
instinct of his own may have led him to suspect tragedy where all
was so abnormally still, for, as she watched, she saw his eyes,
fixed up to now upon her face, leave it and pass furtively and
with many hesitations from object to object, towards that spot
behind him, where lay the source of her great terror, if not of
his. So lingeringly and with such dread was this done, that she
could barely hold back her weak woman's scream in the intensity of
her suspense. She knew just where his glances fell without
following them with her own. She saw them pass the door where so
many faces yet peered in (he saw them not), and creep along the
wall beyond, inch by inch, breathlessly and with dread, till
finally, with fatal precision, they reached the point where the
screen had stood, and not finding it, flew in open terror to the
door it was set there to conceal—when that something else,
huddled in oozing blood, on the floor beneath, drew them unto
itself with the irresistibleness of grim reality, and he forgot
all else in the horror of a sight for which his fears, however
great, had failed to prepare him.


Dead! BELA! Dead! and lying in his blood! The rest may have been
no dream, but this was surely one, or his eyes, used to inner
visions, were playing him false.


Grasping the table at his side to steady his failing limbs, he
pulled himself along by its curving edge till he came almost
abreast of the helpless figure which for so many years had been
the embodiment of faithful and unwearied service.


Then and then only, did the truth of his great misfortune burst
upon his bewildered soul; and with a cry which tore the ears of
all hearers and was never forgotten by any one there, he flung
himself down beside the dead negro, and, turning him hastily over,
gazed in his face.


Was that a sob? Yes; thus much the heart gave; but next moment the
piteous fact of loss was swallowed up in the recognition of its
manner, and, bounding to his feet with the cry, "Killed! Killed at
his post!" he confronted the one witness of his anguish of whose
presence he was aware, and fiercely demanded: "Where are the
wretches who have done this? No single arm could have knocked down
Bela. He has been set upon—beaten with clubs, and—" Here his
thought was caught up by another, and that one so fearsome and
unsettling that bewilderment again followed rage, and with the
look of a haunted spirit, he demanded in a voice made low by awe
and dread of its own sound, "AND WHERE WAS I, WHEN ALL THIS
HAPPENED?"


"You? You were seated there," murmured the little woman, pointing
at the great chair. "You were not—quite—quite yourself," she
softly explained, wondering at her own composure. Then quickly, as
she saw his thoughts revert to the dead friend at his feet, "Bela
was not hurt here. He was down town when it happened; but he
managed to struggle home and gain this place, which he tried to
hold against the men who followed him. He thought you were dead,
you sat there so rigid and so white, and, before he quite gave up,
he asked us all to promise not to let any one enter this room till
your son Oliver came."


Understanding partly, but not yet quite clear in his mind, the
judge sighed, and stooping again, straightened the faithful
negro's limbs. Then, with a sidelong look in her direction, he
felt in one of the pockets of the dead negro's coat, and drawing
out a small key, held it in one hand while he fumbled in his own
for another, which found, he became on the instant his own man
again.


Miss Weeks, seeing the difference in him, and seeing too, that the
doorway was now clear of the wondering, awestruck group which had
previously blocked it, bowed her slight body and proceeded to
withdraw; but the judge, staying her by a gesture, she waited
patiently near one of the book-racks against which she had
stumbled, to hear what he had to say.


"I must have had an attack of some kind," he calmly remarked.
"Will you be good enough to explain exactly what occurred here
that I may more fully comprehend my own misfortune and the death
of this faithful friend?"


Then she saw that his faculties were now fully restored, and came
a step forward. But before she could begin her story, he added
this searching question:


"Was it he who let you in—you and others—I think you said
others? Was it he who unlocked my gates?"


Miss Weeks sighed and betrayed fluster. It was not easy to relate
her story; besides it was wofully incomplete. She knew nothing of
what had happened down town, she could only tell what had passed
before her eyes. But there was one thing she could make clear, to
him, and that was how the seemingly impassable gates had been made
ready for the woman's entrance and afterwards taken such advantage
of by herself and others. A pebble had done it all,—a pebble
placed in the gateway by Bela's hands.


As she described this, and insisted upon the fact in face of the
judge's almost frenzied disclaimer, she thought she saw the hair
move on his forehead. Bela a traitor, and in the interests of the
woman who had fronted him from the other end of the room at the
moment consciousness had left him! Evidently this intrusive little
body did not know Bela or his story, or—


Why should interruption come then? Why was he stopped, when in the
passion of the moment, he might have let fall some word of
enlightenment which would have eased the agitated curiosity of the
whole town! Miss Weeks often asked herself this question, and
bewailed the sudden access of sounds in the rooms without, which
proclaimed the entrance of the police and put a new strain upon
the judge's faculty of self-control and attention to the one
matter in hand.


The commonplaces of an official inquiry were about to supersede
the play of a startled spirit struggling with a problem of whose
complexities he had received but a glimpse.


V


"SHE WORE PURPLE"


The library again! but how changed! Evening light now instead of
blazing sunshine; and evening light so shaded that the corners
seemed far and the many articles of furniture, cumbering the
spaces between, larger for the shadows in which they stood hidden.
Perhaps the man who sat there in company with the judge regretted
this. Perhaps, he would have preferred to see more perfectly that
portion of the room where Bela had taken his stand and finally
fallen. It would have been interesting to note whether the screen
had been replaced before the mysterious door which this most
devoted of servants had protected to his last gasp. Curiosity is
admissible, even in a man, when the cause is really great.


But from the place where he sat there was no getting any possible
view of that part of the wall or of anything connected with it;
and so, with every appearance of satisfaction at being allowed in
the room at all, Sergeant Doolittle from Headquarters, drank the
judge's wine and listened for the judge's commands.


These were slow in coming, and they were unexpected when they
came.


"Sergeant, I have lost a faithful servant under circumstances
which have called an unfortunate attention to my house. I should
like to have this place guarded—carefully guarded, you
understand—from any and all intrusion till I can look about me
and secure protection of my own. May I rely upon the police to do
this, beginning to-night at an early hour? There are loiterers
already at the corner and in front of the two gates. I am not
accustomed to these attentions, and ask to have my fence cleared."


"Two men are already detailed for the job, your honour. I heard
the order given just as I left Headquarters."


The judge showed small satisfaction. Indeed, in his silence there
was the hint of something like displeasure. This surprised
Sergeant Doolittle and led him to attempt to read its cause in his
host's countenance. But the shade of the lamp intervened too
completely, and he had to be content to wait till the judge chose
to speak, which he presently did, though not in the exact tones
the Sergeant expected.


"Two men! Couldn't I have three? One for each gate and one to
patrol the fence separating these grounds from the adjoining lot?"


The sergeant hesitated; he felt an emotion of wonder—a sense of
something more nearly approaching the uncanny than was usual to
his matter-of-fact mind. He had heard, often enough, what store
the judge set on his privacy and of the extraordinary measures he
had taken to insure it, but that a man, even if he aped the
hermit, should consider three men necessary to hold the public
away from a two hundred and fifty foot lot argued apprehensions of
a character verging on the ridiculous. But he refrained from
expressing his surprise and replied, after a minute of thought:


"If two men are not enough to ensure you a quiet sleep, you shall
have three or four or even more, Judge Ostrander. Do you want one
of them to stay inside? That might do the business better than a
dozen out."


"No. While Bela lies above ground, we want no third here. When he
is buried, I may call upon you for a special to watch my room
door. But it's of outside protection we're talking now. Only, who
is to protect me against your men?"


"What do you mean by that, your honour?"


"They are human, are they not? They have instincts of curiosity
like the rest of us. How can I be made sure that they won't yield
to the temptation of their position and climb the fences they are
detailed to guard?"


"And would this be so fatal to your peace, judge?" A smile
tempered the suggestion.


"It would be a breach of trust which would greatly disturb me. I
want nobody on my grounds, nobody at all. Has not my long life of
solitude within these walls sufficiently proved this? I want to
feel that these men of yours would no more climb my fence than
they would burst into my house without a warrant."


Judge, I will be one of the men. You can trust me."


"Thank you, sergeant; I appreciate the favour. I shall rest now as
quietly as any man can who has met with a great loss. The
coroner's inquiry has decided that the injuries which Bela
received in the street were of a fatal character and would have
killed him within an hour, even if he had not exhausted his
strength in the effort he made to return to his home and die in my
presence. But I shall always suffer from regret that I was not in
a condition to receive his last sigh. He was a man in a thousand.
One seldom sees his like among white or black."


"He was a very powerfully built man. It took a sixty horse-power
racing machine, going at a high rate of speed, to kill him."


A spasm of grief or unavailing regret crossed the judge's face as
his head sank back again against the high back of his chair.


"Enough," said he; "tread softly when you go by the sofa on which
he lies. Will you fill your glass again, sergeant?"


The sergeant declined.


"Not if my watch is to be effective to-night," he smiled, and rose
to depart.


The judge, grown suddenly thoughtful, rapped with his finger-tips
on the table-edge. He had not yet risen to show his visitor out.


"I should like to ask a question," he finally observed, motioning
the other to re-seat himself. "You were not at the inquiry this
afternoon, and may not know that just as Bela and the crowd about
him turned this corner, they ran into a woman leading a small
child, who stopped the whole throng in order to address him. No
one heard what she said; and no one could give any information as
to who she was or in what direction she vanished. But I saw that
woman myself, earlier. She was in this house. She was in this
room. She came as far as that open space just inside the doorway.
I can describe her, and will, if you will consent to look for her.
It is to be a money transaction, sergeant, and if she is found and
no stir made and no talk started among the Force, I will pay all
that you think it right to demand."


"Let me hear her description, your honour." The judge, who had
withdrawn into the shadow, considered for a moment, then said:


"I cannot describe her features, for she was heavily veiled;
neither can I describe her figure except to say that she is tall
and slender. But her dress I remember to the last detail, though I
am not usually so observant. She wore purple; not an old woman's
purple, but a soft shade which did not take from her youth. There
was something floating round her shoulders of the same colour, and
on her arms were long gloves such as you see our young ladies
wear. The child did not seem to belong to her, though she held her
tightly by the hand. I mean by that, that its clothes were of a
coarser material than hers and perhaps were a little soiled. If
the child wore a hat, I do not remember it. In age it appeared to
be about six—or that was the impression I received before—"

